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Nora Quinlan, facilitator, Nova Southeastern University, called the meeting to order. The topic of discussion is “success stories on building or improving the relationship between technical and public services”.

Diana Vogelsong, American University, reported on a recent change at William and Mary University that involved bringing over IT folks from another building and having them “rove” through the library. The rovers are employed by IT to increase their pay. Rovers monitor the libraries for technical issues and are on call. They help with basic applications, as well as printers, networks and other issues. This seemed to be successful.
Darby Syrkin, Florida State University, noted that she is the only librarian on the campus and has an office adjacent to the computer lab. She asked for that location specifically to eventually develop an information commons. Students would be cross-trained for IT purposes and library services. Darby wanted IT to see what she does and get to know what they do. She is currently receiving a positive reception from staff but still difficulties with the head of IT. They have developed a Blackboard site for the IT and library with 2 discussion boards, one for each, growing slowly but growing. The discussion boards serve as FAQs as both groups provide questions to the posts and learn from each other. 

Nora noted that communication is essential
Terry Dahlin, BYU, added that 3-4 of their programmers have MLIS degrees

Sara Cohen, Champlain University, reported that her organization has “gapers” – IT staff with degrees from Information Science with a few “library” courses, and finds that this helps with communication.

Tinsky Silcox, Southern Methodist University, reported that IT was moved into the library building. They share classrooms and offices. IT instruction is directed towards faculty, especially Blackboard use, and have IT students serve on a help desk. 

Nora asked how many of the participants have IT in the building. Approximately 1/3 responded in the positive.

Lisa Moeckel, Syracuse U, noted that they have their own IT person on staff who used to report to Dean of Library but now works under a VP external to library.

Ann Frenkel, California Riverside, reported that they have an IT department in the library. The Associate University Librarian for IT and Systems works collaboratively with other AULs in the library to get things done and has done a lot to repair communication
Darby Syrkin emphasized that there is a distinction between library and Campus IT and asked if the relationship is more effective when IT is located within the library. 
Judy Druse, Washburn U, responded that she found a better relationship with campus IT, although she noted that she spends 25% of her time over with IT working with faculty to put more technology into their courses. This has led to better relations with the library. 
Nora noted that they have a Library Technology Committee where department heads, including IT, and directors meet for lunch and discuss issues and priorities, and generally learn what is happening within everyone’s departments. 
Lisa Moeckel, Syracuse, added that their Head of Technology regularly comes to speak about the IT department

Gwen Alexander, Witchita State U, emphasized that discussing issues can be very successful. One example was when their IT department wanted to become a Center of Excellence for Information Security and had many priorities, such as establishing logons for public terminals. The external computer department did not support the idea. The Library IT department wrote their own program and installed it with the support of the library.
Deborah Wills, Wilfred Laurier University, noted that they have regular professional development opportunities and have had the Head of IT attend, and are now trying to get someone to talk about computer security. The Head of IT attends the Reference meetings. The campus IT is located in the library but they are not working together. Deborah asked what next steps should they take?
Tinsky Silcox, Southern Methodist University, noted that he has found common ground through committee work.
Lori Thornton, Washington State, reported a successful experience by serving on IT interview panels when the person would be working in the library. IT understood that the library wanted someone who could communicate (e.g. explain clearly) potential changes and problems. People who communicate clearly in the interview tend to communicate more effectively among library staff.

Brian Robons, Montana State U, stated that the type of people in IT are very different from Public Services, and that we need to acknowledge this. His library has a Technology Implementation Group consisting of Public Services (reference and circulation), Technical Services, and Systems, which has biweekly meetings where they talk about common and hear both perspectives
Nora noted that the group is hearing how important communication is, and finding ways to improve communication

Linda Pierce, Gonzala, added that there also needs to be really good ways to ensure that communications between IT and students exist e.g. that patrons know what changes are being made and why.
Terry Dahlin, BYU, noted that IT staff is now under General Reference which is very handy for getting things done and that it is working very well. 
Nora empathized that there is concern about the lack of support for public machines and that they now have students who cycle through building and look for technical problems. These students have one-on-one training with reference staff to teach them how to distinguish between technical and reference issues

Patti Patterson, Naval Academy, reported that they have had difficulty filling IT positions. Now IT pays but the person is located in library which provides greater communication with campus IT and Library IT. 
Darby Syrkin noted that there is a difference between access and security, and an interaction between ease of access and confidentiality
Cathy Crow, UNC Greensboro, reported that the IT department was trying to implement a login process for public terminals but that the idea seems to have gone away. IT has a lab and offices in the library. The library had been wanting to have more applications in the libraries but struggle with staffing issues. 
Gwen Alexander, Wichita State U, has a similar situation. The information desk has IT student workers. The computers used to be open but are now all locked down except for 12 which they call the “Community Resource Center” and receive accolades for this (for serving community).
Rob Lopresti, West Washington U, reported that they have moved to sign in for students because they used the student technology fee to purchase new computers so don’t have a lack of terminals. The new computers cannot be open to all because they were bought with the student fee. They have had trouble with homeless which is not a good environment for other community users. The library wanted to have a timed log off rather than a password based system. 
Lorene Sisson, San Jose U, noted that the time out system work well for them.
Nora asked if the university students complain about the password-based computers

Unknown person, noted that they have laptop rental so don’t have a problem with a lack of computers

Wendy Starkweather, UNLV, emphasized that her library has an obligation to serve the community. They established a community login that provides access to the library’s resources only, no internet sites. They worked with IT to do this.
Unknown person added that there are a variety of commercial sign in systems available.
Linda Pierce, Gonzaga U, noted that her organization serves a variety of patrons. They needed public access but wanted to limit numbers of community users. They implemented a sign in system where users have to sign a use agreement and agree to use the terminals appropriately. PC Res is the system they use. Users need a PIN# and are limited to a time out system. Computers are next to the reference area so they can see inappropriate use. Inappropriate use is defined in the usage agreement
Rob Lopresti, W Washington U, emphasized that they use a system where the password is randomly generated so people can use the terminal for a long time if the library is not busy

Gwen Alexander, Wichita State U, noted that they have a use policy in effect

Nora added that they have a computer use policy right by the computers, and have posters around the library.
Tim Zou, U of Arkansas, Fayettesville, asked if anyone was experiencing issues with patrons bringing in their children and not looking after them, both in public and academic libraries. 
Nora noted that her library serves both academic and public library users and do have trouble with loose kids. They developed a policy, made it noticeable, and this seemed to help.
Darby Syrkin, Florida State U- Panama city, asked about staffing an information commons and what where the complications?
Kathy Crowe, U of North Carolina, Greensboro, reported that there is increased use of software raising concerns from staff about the need to help with programs. They started a system of having students rove and reported 0 software questions, although they did have the ubiquitous printing questions. 
Unknown person, mentioned that they have students on the circulation desk and that the upstairs area has an “ask me” desk with students answering reference questions. Students are given training in both reference and technology, and downstairs students are given a cheat sheet on when to call the “ask me” desk for detailed questions. 
Gwen Alexander, Wichita State, reported that her reference staff are trained for basic IT. They have a small information commons. Staff are trained in basic software questions and have a direct phone to IT staff for IT questions

Nora noted her reference staff is trained on Office and other common software, and that desk staffing is blended IT and public services.
Ryan Johnson, University of Mississippi, noted that their Web Manager is located in the reference department, and does reference work and instruction, along with other “reference” duties. 
Nora reported that their Web person had been taken out of reference and put under the administrative department, but kept them doing some reference hours and this seems to be OK.
Tinsky Silcox, Southern Methodist U, noted that the web person reports to head of IT but attends reference meetings and serves on desk. His/her knowledge of high level questions on the catalog and electronic resources is often helpful. 
Shelly McCoy, University of Delaware, reported that students in the area tend to have lots of IT training. In their library, IT provides hardware and software, while the library provides staff and location of help desks. IT are now recruiting some background in library science. Shelly noted that Lynda.com provides training modules broken down by minutes that can be useful.
Wendy Starkweather, UNLV, added that their training for students staffing the information commons help desk attend the training that the computer department attends. She noted that it can be a challenge for a blended library (information commons) to get a librarian with sufficient IT knowledge.
Nora noted that some library schools provide blended degrees
Eric Forte, UC Santa Barbara, reported that there is a computer lab next to the information comments, and that they now have productivity software on the public machines, and wondered if this would cause problems.

Jeannie Welch, UNC Charlotte, responded that they have open computers with some productivity software. Some patrons stay for a long time using the software but it hasn’t been a huge problem.

Unknown person added that students will still get Office products through the Internet
Marcia Stockham, Kansas State U, stated that their information commons is considered to be an IT lab. They left 6 public terminals as high standup in order to reduce use of those so will have room for reference questions. They also have laptops at the desk and can move with student to a table

Jeannie Welch, NC Charlotte, reported that her library added workstations recently but still can’t find available terminals to help patrons who come to the desk. They met with IT to ask how to solve the problem. IT suggested that they take 2 and turn on password protection from desk, and can turn it off when not worried about space.
Nora noted a similar experience since adding Microsoft Office. They added some stand up terminals but these didn’t work as students still use them, now have a few terminals next to the Reference Desk without Office. 
Unknown person, reported that they have 10 reference terminals without Office and that this seems to work.

Wendy Starkweather, UNLV, mentioned that they have a set of 10 computers with only Reference resources, and 30 more with roving reference that have Office loaded. She noted that they receive complaints about the 10 not being open but added that setting policies and making them available seems to help. She emphasized that the ways of learning and researching are now different from past and that libraries need to consider these changes. 
Patti Patterson, US Naval Academy, asked about changes in position descriptions, and added that her patrons will find other means of writing their papers on reference terminals such as using Notepad. 
Unknown person emphasized that libraries need to make sure that they provide all necessary software and plug-in for programs

Responding to a question, about a third of the attendees indicated that their libraries have some reference terminals without productivity software

Lisa Moeckel, Syracuse, noted that they keep a statistics sheet for “software” questions at the reference desk
Nora added that she is surprised by what patrons don’t know at times

Unknown person, noted that her staff is resistant to the idea of an information commons as they are worried about losing the “library”
Marcia Stockham, Kansas State U, responded that it could be framed as “helping users through the complete research process”
Unknown person, reported that they have 100 laptops available for check out so few computer problems

Nora asked how attendees are handling Blackboard and WebCT questions
Unknown person noted that they used to have a number of WebCT questions but that these are dwindling as the university has been training faculty and every new student gets WebCT training as well. 
Wendy Starkweather, UNLV, added that students staff the reference desk and that they usually know the answers to course management software questions.

Marcia Stockham, Kansas State U, mentioned that they have an Information Commons with library and IT in a new building. 

Sarah Cohen, Champlain College, noted that students wanted quiet study space.

Sandi Block, UL/CL, reported that her university offers WebCT course training and that the library also uses WebCT
Nora thanked everyone for the discussion and asked about topics for Washington
Several people mentioned that practical examples of Web 2.0 would be helpful. The Charlotte Public Library and the Tennessee State Library have a session called “23 things to know about new technology” that may be useful.
Respectfully submitted by Beth Thomsett-Scott, University of North Texas
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